Town of Haw River
Town Council Meeting

Monday, April 4, 2011
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, April 4, 2011 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Mayor Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, and Kelly Allen
Council Members Absent: Ricky Honeycutt and Jeff Fogleman
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Atty. Rob Jennings, Clerk Melanie Hamilton

Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Awards

7:00 pm 

Mayor Boggs presented Corporal D.J. Cummings with a certificate of achievement and a check for $15 in thanks of his dedicated service to the town for the past 5 years.
Public Hearing

7:03

Mayor Boggs opened a public hearing to consider the 2011-2012 Fire Department Budget. Manager Earp detailed the budget and provided explanation for areas with increases. The total budget is proposed at $395,154, a 6.9% increase over last year. No members of the public chose to speak on this issue and Mayor Boggs closed the public hearing. 

Consent Agenda

7:09pm
The Council reviewed the previous meeting’s minutes from March 7, 2011, the minutes from the March 21, 2011 Budget Planning Meeting, and a Resolution Supporting the Revision and/or Repealing of the Jordan Lake Watershed Rules. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the consent agenda. Motion carried 3-0.

New Business

7:10 pm
Consideration and Approval of the 2010-2011 fiscal Year Audit Contract with Winston, Williams, Creech, Evans & Company LLP.

Manager Earp informed the council that it is time to renew the audit contract with Winston, Williams, Creech, Evans & Co. LLP (WWCE&C) in order to have this firm prepare the Town’s 2010-2011 audit. He also pointed out the new contract is for a higher dollar amount due to increased reporting standards as a result of the CDBG grant work being done. He noted that CDBG funding can be used to cover this price difference and that work will be complete by June 30, 2011 therefore isolating this increased expense within the current year. The council briefly discussed their satisfaction with the work WWCE&C has been performing for the Town. Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the 2010-2011 fiscal year audit contract with WWCE&C. Motion carried 3-0.
7:12 pm
Review and Approval of Contract with Cavanaugh MacDonald Consulting LLC to perform required Actuarial Study for Other Post Employment Benefits.

Manager Earp presented a contract with Cavanaugh MacDonald Consulting LLC to perform the required actuarial study for Other Post Employment Benefits (OPEB). He explained that this study will provide a cost estimate of future obligations related to current employment (ex – law enforcement supplement and retiree insurance). The cost of this study will be approximately $2,100. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the contract with Cavanaugh MacDonald Consulting LLC to conduct an OPEB actuarial study. Motion carried 3-0.
7:15 pm
Review and approval to apply for the following Grant Funding:

USDA Community Facility Grant
Manager Earp spoke to the council about the USDA Community Facility Grant/Loan. This grant/loan program would be used to purchase two new police cars at a cost of approximately $70,000. The grant/loan would provide funding of up to 75% of project costs and the Town would be responsible for paying the remaining expense. Chief of Police Tim Felts then spoke to the Council about recent maintenance issues with police vehicles. He also noted to the Council that patrol cars or “line cars” would be the vehicle replaced with these funds if awarded. Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the application for the USDA Community Facility Grant/Loan Program for $66,636. Motion carried 3-0.

NC Small Town Main Street Program

Manager Earp explained to the council that the NC Small Town Main Street Program does not provide funding to towns, but rather provides access to the on-site technical assistance of Small Town Main Street staff. This program would be utilized by the Town to help enhance the Downtown Master Plan. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve application to the NC Small Town Main Street Program. Motion carried 3-0.
NCOT Funding Assistance Request

Manager Earp spoke to the council about a proposed sidewalk project from Lang Street to Main Street where the sidewalk currently ends. The sidewalk would provide a pedestrian connection between the west side of Haw River with the Town’s municipal facilities. The Town has been pre-approved for this grant and the total projected cost is set at $200,000. The NCDOT pre-approval provides for $125,000 of grant funding with a $75,000 match of Town Powell Bill funds. Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve application to the NCDOT for a $125,000 grant facilitating the construction of a sidewalk with a $75,000 match of Town funds. Motion carried 3-0.
NC Government Crime Commission

Manager informed the Council that the Town has been pre-approved for $8,278 in funding with a 25% match to be used for the purchase of 8 tasers and interview surveillance equipment. Police Chief Tim Felts spoke to the Council about a law mandating that interviews pertaining to serious crimes be taped and the Town’s current inability to comply. Additionally, he commented on the police force’s antiquated tasers that need desperately to be replaced. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to apply for the NC Government Crime Commission grant with a Town funding match of 25%. Motion carried 3-0.

CDBG

Manager Earp informed the Council that the state of NC had extra CDBG funding and Haw River was awarded an additional $100,000 to be used on the current CDBG project in the works. Specifically, the Town will enhance drainage, perform more road work, and expand upon the residence rehabilitations. 
7:29
Review and Consideration of Request from Relay for Life of Alamance County.

Manager Earp presented the council with a request from the Relay for Life of Alamance County to use the municipal park ball fields free of charge on June 11th and June 12th for a “Heroes Fighting Cancer” softball tournament. This agency is also requesting the ability to provide concessions in order to raise as much money as possible. The Council discussed this proposal and Councilmember Allen made a motion to allow Relay for Life of Alamance County to use the Town’s ball fields free of charge and provide concessions on June 11th and 12th. Motion carried 3-0.
7:23 pm
Manager’s Update
Manager Earp reported back to the council on the cost of installing a spigot at the corner of Hwy 49 & 70 as requested by Councilmember Allen for the use of the Community Pride Committee in a previous Council meeting. The cost of installing an underground spigot (built underground to prevent theft and accidental damage) will be $675. Following brief discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the installation of a spigot at the corner of Hwy 49 & 70. Motion carried 3-0.
Manager Earp then communicated a request by an employee to take possession of old manhole covers that have been deemed junk by the Town. Retired Public Works Director Charlie Allen spoke to the council about the old disposition methods. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the disposition of junked manhole covers to town employee Benji Poteat. Motion carried 3-0.

Manager Earp gave a report to the council on malfunctioning pumps at the Lang Street pump station. He provided an estimate to the Council of $6,800 to rehab and $9,000 for a new pump. He recommended the Council consider getting at least one new pump in order to have one under warranty. He continued that no action is required at this time, but the Council should be aware that these repairs/replacements are on the horizon.

Manager Earp informed the Council of approximately $2,500 of Powell Bill funding that the Town recently received. The NCDOT made an error in the funding calculation earlier this year and the mistake has been rectified. 

7:43

Councilmember Lovette referenced letters written by a citizen and a local business commending the Fire Department on their community involvement and support. 
There being no further business of the council the mayor asked for a motion to adjourn.
7:45 pm
Councilmember Allen made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 3-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor


Melanie R. Hamilton, Clerk
